




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester OX25 5LE

Telephone: 01869 232722, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

16 May 2013
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors: Jo Allen, Roger Burt, Pete James Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott, , and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman.  
Apologies for Absence: None
Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
Public Forum: No members of the public attended the meeting.

Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 18 April 2013 and 9 May 2013 meetings were approved by the Council as a true record and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
1) Matters Arising: 
a) Community Governance Review: The Clerk circulated for approval a draft Valley News article summarising the status of the Cherwell DC review of Parish organisation.  Replies are due to Cherwell by 14 June. The Council approved the article for publication. The Council re-confirmed the recommendation of the Council to split Upper Heyford Parish into two Parishes at the time of the next scheduled General Election in 2015. The Council authorised the Chairman and Clerk to draft and submit the Council reply after consideration of any Parishioners comments.
b) Village Hall Project:  Cllr Allen briefed that a push pad fire exit door still needs to be fitted on the patio doors. The pavilion doors and acoustic tiling for the main hall still need to be progressed. The Clerk reported that between the Viridor and Oxfordshire County Council grants, around £4,500 is still available to spend. 
c) Diamond Jubilee Memorial: The Clerk requested a decision from the Council as to whether to have a brass or slate plaque to accompany the Diamond Jubilee bulletin board. The Council agreed on slate and authorised the Clerk to make the purchase. 
d) Public Liability Review:  The Chairman briefed that he and the Clerk still need to devise a hazard logging and tracking form for the Parish. Cllr Scarrott that unmowed portion of verge adjacent to footpath from Reading Room to High Street could become a hazard, particularly in the Winter. The Clerk, Cllr James and Cllr Scarrott will visit this site and other areas of the Village previously discussed as possible hazardous areas, and report back to the Council.
e) Ramblers Association Letter: The Clerk briefed briefed that an e mail has been sent in reply to the Ramblers query concerning appointment of footpath Wardens and the use of teams to clear footpaths. The correspondence said that Upper Heyford has no Wardens but would be willing to advertise on behalf of the Ramblers Association in the local newsletter for volunteers. The Council also would request that any plans by the Ramblers to work on footpaths within the Parish be cleared with the Council first. 
f) Viridor Trust Steering Group:  The Council reconsidered the request from Viridor for a representative from the Parish on their grant panel. Cllr Gother was asked if she would consider being the Council representative. She agreed to consider the post subject to confirmation of the times for the quarterly meetings. The Clerk will confirm meeting times and liaise with Cllr Gother. 
g) Registration of Heritage Assets: Cherwell DC has invited Parishes to register historic or culturally significant assets with them. This is below the level of listed assets, but will provide a measure of protection against future developments. The Council suggested several candidates for registration: The Reading Room, High Street Fountain, Bunny Row Cottages, Village Walls, Churchyard Style, the Tchure and New College Square passage. The Clerk will progress. 
h) Request for Use of Football Pitch: Cllr Scarrott is still progressing the request from Heyford Park team to share the football pitch on the village playing fields.
i) Parishioners Letter, Cemetery Access:  The Council concluded that it is not feasible to bring parking closer to the cemetery entrance. The Clerk will inform the Parishioner of the decision. 

j) Dog Bins and Dog Control Statutes: The Clerk reported that a new dog bin for Mill Lane would have to be purchased by the Council, the price for a standard model being in the region of £160. Cllr Scarrott, on behalf of Mill Lane residents, recommended holding this decision in abeyance for the time being. Cllr Allen summarised the legal rights of the Parish to control dogs. The Councillors were asked to review the information circulated by Cllr Allen with a view to considering further action at the next Parish Council meeting. 
2) Finance: The Clerk briefed expenditure and receipts for the period and circulated ledger entries. The Clerk requested that a third signatory be appointed for the Council accounts. Cllr Burt agreed to be the third signatory.
3) New Business:

a) Traffic Planning: The Clerk requested Council approval to investigate the possibility of installing a Vehicle Activated System (VAS) device on Somerton Road to deter speeders and record frequency of speeding. The Council agreed that the Clerk should investigate and report to the Council. 
b) Project Planning: The Clerk pointed out that publicity is needed to let the Parish know about Parish Council funding is available for projects benefitting the community. The Clerk will provide an article for the Valley News. 
4) Correspondence:
a) Thames Valley Police Letter re. Raves:  The Council considered the request to nominate “Rave Monitors from the Parish to work with the police to try and prevent raves. The Council considered that monitors from Heyford Park and Somerton Road would be appropriate as the village playing field, and open spaces on Heyford Park are the likely targets for a Rave party, Councillors agreed to canvas residents for volunteers, Cllr Gother will take responsibility for looking for Heyford Park monitor. 
b) Steeple Aston Footbridge Closure: The Council agreed to follow the lead of Steeple Aston Parish Council and write to Cherwell stressing the importance of the footbridge between the Heyfords and Steeple Aston and requesting earliest possible replacement, The Clerk will draft letter. Concurrently Cllr Allen will investigate the possibility of contributing funds towards the new bridge as finance seems to be the reason for Cherwell’s delay. 
c) Parishioners Letter, Orchard Place Landscaping: A Parishioner requested confirmation that the contract for landscaping of the Orchard Place common land would be renewed.  Trimming of the hedge border was also requested, and action to remove/replace damaged trees. The Clerk was instructed to request quotes from the current contractor and Green Scythe and to let contract for landscaping based on the result. Action concerning the trees will be considered after on-site inspection by the Clerk Cllr James and Cllr Scarrott
d) Housing Association Correspondence: This confidential matter was dealt with. The Chairman will be drafting a letter to the relevant agencies. 
5) Planning Applications: 
a) One planning application was received this period, a request for garden shed at The Barn, Somerton Road, Upper Heyford. The Council raised no objections to the application.
b) Planning Subcommittee: The Clerk requested that a Council sub-committee be formed to review and act on planning applications on behalf of the Council. The Council approved with Cllrs Menzies and James agreeing to form the sub-committee. The Clerk will brief  the sub-committee on procedures for viewing applications on-line and will produce a standing order for approval, detailing procedures that the Planning Sub-Committee will follow. 
6)  Any Other Business:
a) Lawn Equipment:  Cllr James said that a new rider mower will be required next year and a new hedge trimmer. The Clerk was asked to note this for inclusion in next years budget.
b) Community Shop:  Cllr Gother briefed that a Community Shop has now opened in the Recreation Centre at Heyford Park. The shop provides a full range of goods as well as newspapers and fresh sandwiches. Fresh produce will also be sold, and Parishioners are encouraged to donate produce to the shop. Cllr Gother will have leaflets forwarded to the Clerk who will post information in the Village. 
Date of next meetings:  20 June 2013
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:15 PM

Approved 20 June 2013
Lt Gen RC Menzies
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